Town of Westmoreland

Regular Meeting
August 12, 2019
Supervisor Ken Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Randy Rundle, Charles Hebbard and Barbara Phillips. Also present was, Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Reading Center Clerks Tammie Aylesworth and Anne Daniello three (3) high school seniors and five (5) residents. 
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he asked for a moment of silence in honor and memory of Victor Cardillo, David Snyder and Bruce Gardiner.  

The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Scott Tarkowski, president of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association, thanked Supervisor Eisnor, the Town Board, the Highway Department and all the volunteers for their support in getting the Pool ready to open.  The pool hours will be Monday through Friday 10am-6pm and Saturday from 11am to 7pm. Supervisor Eisnor presented Mr. Tarkowski and his family with a certificate of appreciation for all his hard work and dedication.

There being no one else wishing to address the Board, the Supervisor re-convened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway report.

The Highway Superintendent Russell Young reported;

      A)  Jenkins Road has been hot paved

      B)  We need to talk about all the people wanting us to fill in their ditches. It’s a problem.

      C)  The Gradall is broken and getting tired. It’s time to think about getting a new one.

      D)  The Highway Department mowed the walking trail and Lowell baseball field with Ventrac

            with a Toughcut mower head that we purchased.
Councilperson Phillips asked the Highway Superintendent to explain why it is a problem for residents to fill in their ditches.  Highway Superintendent Young explained that when a resident installs a culvert along the entire front of their property, it is extremely likely that this culvert will fill up with dirt and debris causing a blockage in the pipe.  This forces the water back up into neighboring yards and the roadway.  Culvert pipes that long can’t be “blown out” or “cleaned out”, the only way to rectify a plugged culvert is to dig it out and replace it.  

Superintendent Young asked the Attorney if we were within our rights to deny such requests.  Attorney Mattacola stated that the Town has all rights of our right-of-way on Town roads, so therefore we can deny such requests.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that ultimately it is the Highway Superintendents call and the Board will support any decision he makes.  Councilperson Phillips asked the Highway Superintendent to verify with the County what their position is.

Highway Superintendent Young stated that we were made aware of tar getting on three (3) vehicles while we were paving Skinner Road.  Gorman (American Asphalt) has been made aware of the claim and will be handling it from here.   Superintendent Young added that the Highway Department has micro-paved 6.64 miles of road and nova chipped 2.6 miles of road.  Our roadwork is almost complete.

Superintendent Young advised the Board of a situation on Skinner Road where a residents culvert pipe has failed.  The culvert consists of a metal pipe under the driveway and a plastic pipe on each end.  The resident claims that the Town installed the culvert and want wants to the Town to pay for the installation of a new pipe that he will purchase.  A short discussion ensued.  Councilperson Hebbard feels if the Town installed the original pipe then the Town should pay to repair it.  Supervisor Eisnor indicated that he feels consistency should be the rule, if everyone else has to pay the installation cost, then this homeowner should as well.
Councilperson Seymour asked if the Gradall had been repaired.  Highway Superintendent Young replied that it had.  The problem resulted from a bracket that had worn out which prevented the Gradall from switching from front to back.  The Highway Superintendent presented each Board member with a quote for a new Gradall in preparation of budget meetings.  Superintendent Young stated that our Gradall is twenty-one (21) years old and should be replaced.  

Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent if he anticipates needing any new trucks for the 2020 year.  Highway Superintendent Young replied that our fleet is in good shape right now; our oldest truck is a 08 and only has 60,000 miles on it.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if the old Gradall was worth anything.  Superintendent Young replied that it is probably worth between $10,000 and $12,000, but he would like to keep it until the bugs are worked out of a new one.  This is a piece of machinery that is used almost every day.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported; 

I will be down loading new forms for the year 2020 Exemptions. Then I will print extra copies.   

I will be looking to get more classes in that are close.  We loaded the computer so I can start next year’s work. 
Assessor Szarek stated that the Shenandoah Golf Course is taking the Town to court over their assessment.  They are currently assessed at $800,000 and want the assessment reduced to $310,000.  Assessor Szarek added that the requested assessment figure is not in line with other similar properties.  Attorney Mattacola stated he will speak with their lawyer to try to reach an agreement without going to court.
The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme submitted the following building permits report issued in the month of July:

[image: image1.emf]Date NO. Last Name First Name Address Tax Map ID # Type Of Permit Fee Paid

7/2/19 2019-0042 Weston Richard 5317 Bartlett Road302.000-1-76 Demolition $50.00

7/2/19 2019-0043 Snell Bernard 5381 Jenkins Road300-000-1-46 Porch $25.00

7/9/19 2019-0044 Galijasevic Senad 6499 West Carter Road273.000-2-44.4 Pool and deck $55.00

7/11/19 2019-0045 Morgan Sharon 6362 NYS Route 5325.000-1-61.3 Above ground pool $30.00

7/16/19 2019-0046 Weston Richard 5317 Bartlett Road302.000-1-76 Residence $231.12

7/16/19 2019-0047 Zumbrun Arnold 6749 W Carter Road289.000-1-4 Geo Thermal $25.00

7/16/19 2019-9991 Foster Matt             NYS Route 5314.000-1-34.1 Planning/Zoning $150.00

7/19/19 2019-0048 Donley Thomas 5075 Stop 7 Road315.000-1-12.1 Inground pool $60.00

7/19/19 2019-0049 Roux Eric 6849 O'Brien Road289.000-1-44.3 Residence $196.92

7/25/19 2019-0050 Robson Dale 6203 Lowell Road301.000-1-17 Accessory Bldg $40.00

7/25/19 2019-9990 Good Robert 6898 Dix Road 274.000-2-20 Area variance $330.00

7/25/19 2019-0051 Sherman James 5406 Eureka Road302.000-1-32 Septic $75.00

7/25/19 2019-0052 Stressel Beatrice 4776 Newman Drive315.000-1-66 Septic $75.00

7/25/19 2019-0053 Nimey Luke 4811 NYS Route 233314.000-1-56.5 Septic $75.00

7/25/19 2019-0054 Whelen Melissa 128 Seymour Lane314.000-56.1 Septic $75.00

7/25/19 2019-0055 Reed Michele 1 Sunrise Blvd East274.000-1-21.3 Porch $25.00

7/30/19 2019-0056 Ross Steve 5938 Springhouse Road300.000-1-22 Pool and deck $55.00




            
Codes Enforcement Officer Fred Fox submitted the following report;

      Complaints



OTR



Compliant

6924 Dix Rd




7-11-18
Re-Check    9-18-18

Front of the house is cleaned up. The rear is progressing each week.

10-2-18 Front of the house sided, Left side more than 3/4 done. The right side is about 1/2 way done. Progress is still being made toward abatement. 

7-2-19 I received a complaint that progress has stopped and more junk and debris added to the property. Will evaluate and process accordingly.

7-9-19 wrote a new violation notice with Order to Remedy date of July 23, 2019. Paper work filed for court, Appearance scheduled for 7-31-19.

7-31-19 Defendant appeared stated he was hiring an attorney. Case adjourned until 8-21-19 1:00 PM.   

4852 Ste Rte 233




9-11-18

Junk and debris and Junk vehicles cited.

9-12-18 checked property with Trooper and Sheriff. No one there, building was secured. Signs of someone staying in a tent on site. According to Ken Eisnor, Mr. Burt Seymour Sr has recently acquired the property through tax foreclosure and the deed has not changed over yet. Property Placarded Unfit Structure because there is no power.

10-9-18 Re-checked property to find the clean-up process had started. Case scheduled for court November 7, 2018. Court re-scheduled until November 28, 2018. Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court been adjourned until February 6, 2019. Trial set for 4-17-19, Violations still have to be abated. 

Trial, case was adjourned until 5-22-19. Case was adjourned again until June 26, 2019. Court date was adjourned until a future date. 

7-31-19 Case adjourned until 8-21-19 at 1:15 PM.  

6212 Bartlett Rd is scheduled for court November 28, 2018. Court had been adjourned until Jan. 23, 2019. Court has been adjourned until 2-6-19. Defendant did not show. Trial set for 3-6-19.

3-6-19 Trial conducted, defendant found guilty. 

5283 Oneida Rd N High Grass cited

9-17-18     9-29-18 spoke with neighbor, Kevin Boone who stated the house has been vacant for over 1 1/2 years. Researching to see if it is going into or is in foreclosure. Order to Remedy notice sent was returned undeliverable. 

Update on 5939 Rte 26, house is scraped ready to paint. 

12-5-18. 4773 Rte 233. Smith Car Repair is selling cars without planning board approval. Letter sent advising this action prohibited and to contact Jody Thieme as soon as possible.

1-22-19 7676 Stone Rd. violation notice for junk vehicles and junk and debris outside garage, Property Maintenance violation for exterior conditions of the garage also written. 

2-6-19 spoke with the defendant’s father at the residence. Three of the vehicles should be gone by the end of February and the debris around the garage disposed of as well. 

3-12-19 Vehicles removed and most of the junk and debris disposed of. 

7-9-19 All violations abated. 

4-15-19 5845 Scadden Rd. Violation notice sent for junk and debris on the entire property (scrape metal, demolished trailer etc…) property maintenance on the house, garbage & junk vehicles. Order to Remedy Date 5-21-19

4-15-19 5223 Albrecht Rd. Violation sent for junk and debris strewn about the yard. (metal, scrap wood piles, plastic, furniture, tires, appliances). Order to Remedy date 6-25-19. Progress being made abating violations.  

6-4-19 5651 Blackman Rd  Burn out house on Cattle Farm. Zoned Agriculture, researching how to pursue posting property. 

7-2-19 No permits pulled to demolish or repair. Will move to post building unfit/unsafe and move the case to court. Property posted. Owners indicated through counsel that they would like some time to consult a contractor for advice how to proceed, either demo or repair. 

6-18-19 6880 W Carter Rd. Violation sent for collapsed structure with demolition started without a permit. Order to remedy date 7-2-19 (take out a permit).

6-25-19 Owner took out a demolition permit. 

6-18-19 5213 Moore Rd. High grass. Order to remedy date 7-2-19. 

7-2-19 partially complete. Spoke with future owner who stated he needs another two weeks to complete. Owners making progress, have to rent heavier equipment to finish work. 

7-23-19 7734 E. Carter Rd. Cited for high grass with order to remedy set for August 6, 2019.   





1203 Fire Prevention Inspections:

7537 E South St The Milk House B and B  10/25/2018. Re-inspected 11-27-18 all violations corrected except the zoning issue. Owner was advised to use house as single family dwelling and remove all advertisement as a B & B until such time the case is brought before the appropriate boards for approval. 

1-29-19 McFadden will be summons to court for zoning violations tentatively scheduled for February 20, 2019. Court adjourned to March 6, 2019.

3-6-19 Defendant entered not guilty plea. Case adjourned to April 17, 2019. Trial set for 7-31-2019. 

7-31-19 Defendant did not show for court, case adjourned until 10-30-19 at 2:00 PM.   

5-13-19 1203 Inspection 4089 Skyline Dr. K9 Transformation, Building owned by Milburn McFadden. OTR June 18, 2019.  

7-2-19 No permits pulled for corrective actions. Moving to post the property unfit unsafe. Inspector has to coordinate a re-inspection and will send case to court for remaining violations unabated. Many of violations have been abated. Building is posted unfit/unsafe.

5-20-19 1203 Inspection 46 Seymour Lane Multiple units Shafer OTR 5-28-19 Building in compliance.

6-5-19 1203 Inspection 6926 State Rte 5 Multiple units Rattray.  OTR 7-2-19 Building in compliance.  

7-29-19 1203 Inspection 7105 Norton Ave. Shenandoah Golf Club OTR 8-20-19

7-29-19 1203 Inspection 6906 Fairway Dr. Westmoreland Golf Club OTR 8-20-19 

8-5-19 1203 Inspection 7362 East Main St. Knuckleheads OTR 9-10-19

8-6-19 1203 Inspection 4980 State Rte 233 Rising Stars Soccer Club OTR 9-10-19
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer and stated that Water Plant Operator, Ted Flint submitted the following water report.

Month: July 2019

Westmoreland Water District

•
Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

•
Performed several UFPO dig requests 

•
Repaired 2 water leaks on East Main Street. One was completed by Murphy Excavating and       we were able to repair the second one.

•
Town Pool started filling on 7/30 and completed on 8/1 

•
Working with NYS Rural Water on getting quotes for rehabilitating our wells. Still have not      heard back from Dodson & Associates.

•
TTHM & HAA5 quarterly sampling will be done on all 3 water systems the second week of August. 

•
Working with Aqua Logics on getting a bad transducer replaced on well #2.

Tindal Corners Water District

•
Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

•
Performed several UFPO dig requests 

•
Still waiting for Seymour Excavating to work on a possible leak in Tindal Manor.

Spencer Settlement Water District

•
Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues

•
Performed a couple UFPO dig request

Supervisor Eisnor stated that Seymour Excavating has finished repairing the water leak in Tindall.
 Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Reading Center Report.  Library Clerk Tamara Aylesworth submitted the following report: 
In July we loaned out 441 Books, 90 DVDS for a total of 531. We had 117 people come into the library. We had 198 holds on books and DVDS from Mid – York library system. The library had 21 renewals and 3 new people.  Ms. Aylesworth added that July numbers were up 89 books and 23 DVD’s over June.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Town Historian, Nancy Pritchard approached him to ask if the Reading Center would be agreeable to giving up one of their bathrooms.  The Historical Society needs more room for storage.  Both Tamara Aylesworth and Anne Daniello were in agreement.
Supervisor Eisnor asked if the Reading Center held a summer reading program this year.  Anne Daniello stated no, adding that both she and her husband had health problems this year.

The Supervisor thanked the Reading Center Clerks for their report, and asked for the Attorney’s report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported that some progress is being made on some of the Codes cases.  He will be reviewing the solar law proposal, the pool contract and the Shenandoah lawsuit. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks report.

Town Clerk, Jody Burdick reported;

In July, the Town Clerk’s office sold six (6) new dog licenses, renewed sixty-two (62) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $464.00.  Of that, $79.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $385.00. 

Renewal notices for forty-nine (49) dogs due in August were sent out on July 30, 2019.  Late notices for ten (10) dogs due in June were sent out on July 10, 2019. 

DECALS (sporting license) sales totaled $180.00.  $170.06 was sent to the Department of Environmental Conservation and the Town made $9.94.

There were three (3) marriage licenses sold for $120.00.  The NYS Department of Health was sent $67.50 and the Towns’ share was $52.50.

Nine (9) permanent handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Seven (7) certified copies were issued for $70.00. 

Eleven (11) building permits were issued for $793.04, four (4) septic permits for $300.00, two (2) ZBA referrals for $480.00 and two (2) fire inspection payments for $100.00 were also received. 

Communications Received:

1. Oneida County Association of Towns – notification of August 22, 2019 meeting.

2. Westmoreland Fire Dept. - copy of application for a liquor license.

3. Comp Alliance- no recommendation letter from recent inspection.

4. Environmental Facilities Corporation- water grants seminars.

5. Family of Kenneth A. (Cowboy) Eisnor- thank you note.

6. Homes and Community Renewal- acknowledgement of water grant withdrawal. 

7. NYS DEC- notice of enforcement action against Circle K for petroleum bulk storage violations.

Checks Received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Ossont-June

$   6,658.00

2. Westmoreland Justice Court
Judge Bowers-June

$   5,721.00

3. Westmoreland Central School
Fuel



$    9,009.84

4. Stanwix Heights VFD

Fuel



$        211.56

5. County of Oneida

Mortgage Tax


$   36,018.62

6. Westmoreland Central School
Fuel



$     9,074.31
The Supervisor thanked the Town Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Rundle spoke of the split rail fencing at the Town Park.  The fence is in poor shape and he asked the Board to consider budgeting to replace this fence next year.
Councilperson Rundle also stated that more wood chips ae needed in the playground area.  He would like to purchase another load if there is enough money in the current budget. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated that Councilperson Rundle has been in contact with the authorities at C.O.C.V.A.C.  regarding the water leak on their property.  Councilperson Rundle has made then aware that only Seymour Excavating or Murphy Excavating are allowed to work on the Town’s water lines.  The Supervisor would like to send a letter to C.O.C.V.A.C to reiterate this.

104 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to send a letter to C.O.C.V.A.C advising them of the available contractors they can use to repair the water leak on their property.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Phillips spoke of an opportunity she had to witness the Summer Program at the Park.  She commended the high school students on what a wonderful job they did adding that they were knowledgeable, friendly and extremely organized.  Councilperson Phillips stated the children had a ball and the high school students involved should be proud of the way they conducted themselves.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the solar committee, comprised of himself, Greg Sydoriw, Jody Thieme and Jeff Coy, has met several times.  They reviewed Schuyler, Herkimer and Vernon’s solar law.  Vernon’s law is exactly what the committee feels is needed in Westmoreland.  A draft copy of the proposed Westmoreland Law has been provided to each Board member and Attorney Mattacola.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the summer program in the Park had 108 registered children, and average 65 children per day.  The last day was a pizza and ice cream party and 86 children were in attendance.  Councilperson Hebbard recognized Bernie and Denise Szarek who showed the children how to plant, and provided each child with at least four pots, at no charge to the Town; Glen Larish who held a soccer camp, at no charge to the Town, and Gary Spaven who provided bounce houses at a reduced rate, and the Westmoreland PTO who picked up the tab for the bounce houses.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the Board if they would be available for the first budget meeting on September 17, 2019 at 6:00pm.  All Board members agreed.
Discussion turned to the pool.  The Board visited the pool prior to this meeting and, while the outward appearance is good, the workmanship provided by CleanAll is shoddy at best.  After a short discussion the Board would like the Attorney to write a letter to CleanAll denoting the Board dissatisfaction in the work performed.

105 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the Town Attorney to write a letter to CleanAll reflecting the Town’s dissatisfaction in the work they performed.  All Board members voted Aye and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor would like to interview water engineers.  He stated that C. Jack Dodson has not been very accommodating of late and has failed to return several phone calls from Ted Flint.  Councilperson Seymour agreed, it may be time for a change.  Supervisor Eisnor produced a list of area engineers and will set up meetings with several of them.  Councilperson Phillips and Hebbard will join him in those meetings.

The Supervisor would like to install a sign at the entrance to Rising Stars to bring attention to the walking trail entrance there.  Councilperson Hebbard indicated he already had a sign and was just waiting on direction as to where to place it.  Supervisor Eisnor indicated to place it along the driveway; Rising Stars will be fine with it.  Supervisor Eisnor also asked if the Highway Department had time to move the stone pile near the gazebo at Rising Stars. Highway Superintendent Young agreed.
106 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to            approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members   present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
107 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the minutes of July 10, 2019 Bid Opening and July 10, 2019 minute, as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
108 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Rundle, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #258 through #303 which totals $27,826.87.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
109 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:
Tindall Water District

Vouchers #11

which total
$     63.00
Spencer Water District

Voucher #87

which total
$     63.00
Westmoreland Water District 
Vouchers #53- #63 
which total 
$3,554.91

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
110 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Phillips, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #161 through #188 totaling $177,531.05.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated the Association of Towns meeting will be held on August 22, 2019 at Orchard Hall.  Please let the Clerk know by August 13, 2019, if you want to attend.
The Supervisor received a notice from the City of Rome that are water rates will not be increasing in 2020. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Assessors term is expiring on September 30, 2019.  Two (2) resumes have already been received.  He asked if the Board would like to pursue more applications.  
111 A motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to advertise for an Assessor position.  All applications must be received by September 3, 2019.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor announced the next regular Board meeting will be held on September 9, 2019 at 6:30 pm. 
The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for a motion to adjourn.
112 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Rundle to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting 7:13 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
